
EXCERPT FROM THE MINUTES OF THE

COMMUNITY OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

HELD ON 19 JULY 2007


COS.85/07
DRAFT AIR QUALITY ACTION PLAN

The Environmental Quality Manager (Mr Ingham) submitted Report CS.45/07 enclosing a draft Air Quality Action Plan. The matter had been considered by Executive on 2 July 2007 (EX.157/07).

Mr Ingham advised that the 1995 Environment Act required the City Council to monitor the air quality in its area and to produce an Action Plan to address air quality where necessary.  Two Air Quality Management Areas had been declared in the City in December 2005 and December 2006 applying to the A7, along Scotland Road/Kingstown Road and Currock Street respectively.  The Action Plan attached to the report fulfilled the Council's duty to pursue the achievement of Air Quality Objectives in the Air Quality Management Area.

Mr Ingham outlined the consultation which had taken place during the production of the draft Air Quality Action Plan, commenting that it would not be complete without the further assessment findings from consultants during July 2007. When this information was received it could be added to the Plan and the Plan would be completed.  

Mr Ingham advised that the Council was not under any legal obligation to achieve the objectives.  However, through the implementation of the local measures included in the Air Quality Action Plan and continued improvement of vehicle emissions nationally, it was believed that nitrogen dioxide levels in Carlisle would reduce below the Air Quality Standard by 2010.

The Executive had decided:

“1. That the Draft Air Quality Action Plan be welcomed and the thanks of the Executive to officers involved in the production of the draft Plan be placed on record.

2. That the Draft Air Quality Action Plan be referred to the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee on 19 July 2007 for consideration and comment.

3. That the Executive refers the Draft Air Quality Action Plan to Cumbria County Council Carlisle Local Area Committee and Stagecoach North West for observations.”

In considering the Report Members made the following comments and observations:

a)
One of the actions set out in the plan was “Encouraging use of public transport”.  This was a problem on Currock Street as there was only one pavement and it was very narrow so walking could not be encouraged.  There was no public transport linking Currock Street to the Viaduct area so people used cars to make that journey.

b)
What plans were in place to deal with raising awareness of air quality issues?

The Environmental Health Officer (Ms Donald) responded that the website would be upgraded to include more links and educational information.  There would be leaflets produced to encourage walking and cycling in a joint scheme with the County Council and campaigns would be run in the Carlisle Focus magazine.

In response to further questions Mr Ingham stated that the initiative had been successfully taken to schools and he had given presentations to Neighbourhood Forums.

c)
In response to questions Mr Ingham stated that the he had hoped the Action Plan would be finished by now but the information required to complete it had been out of the authority’s control.  The information had been received and passed to the consultants.  The consultants had advised that their report would be ready by 12 September.  This would enable the action plan to be completed and would then be taken to Executive and Overview and Scrutiny for approval.

d)
Nitrogen dioxide had been highlighted in the action plan but there was little information on other pollutants.

Ms Donald explained that the Council carried out an “Updating Screening and Assessment” every three years.  This looked at 7 pollutants for which all local authorities had a legal duty to consider.  The purposes of the assessment was to decide whether the target levels for each of the 7 pollutant’s was likely to be exceeded.  The last study was carried out in 2006, the majority of pollutants found in Carlisle were well below the government’s health based objectives, however, nitrogen dioxide annual average concentrations had been found to be above the health based objective in two areas of the City.  Due to the exceedances of the annual average nitrogen dioxide objective AQMA’s were declared in Carlisle.  The declaration of the AQMA placed a duty of Carlisle City Council to draw up an Air Quality Action Plan and take actions to reduce nitrogen dioxide concentrations in the areas of the City that were in breach of the air quality standard.

e)
In response to a question the Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer (Dr Taylor) stated that the Air Quality Action Plan fell under the remit of Community Overview and Scrutiny but the transport issues in the Action Plan fell under the remit of Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny.

f) 
Ms Donald explained that air quality assessments only considered locations where people were likely to be present over the averaging period for the pollutant objectives.  In the case of the nitrogen dioxide annual mean it was generally where people lived.  There were four other areas in the City where the nitrogen dioxide annual mean may be exceeded and consultants were undertaking a “Detailed Assessment” on those localities.

RESOLVED – 1) That the Committee welcomes the draft Air Quality Action Plan and looks forward to the final Air Quality Action Plan at a future meeting;

2)  That the draft Air Quality Action Plan be referred to the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee for their consideration.







